



Southern Spain's Deadly Wildfire: At Least 12 Killed as Extreme Heat Fuels Fire Crisis

Policy Leads: Aisha Foday, Aram Jung

Policy Analysts: Lediya Kajer, Evan Kung, Isabel Mylnarsky, Preet Shukla, Alishba Syed

Rapid Response Center, Institute for Youth in Policy

¹aisha@yipinstitute.org, ²aram@yipinstitute.org

Abstract - The following brief examines the deadly wildfire that swept through Southern Spain's Andalusia region, analyzing its humanitarian, environmental, and economic impact alongside the broader governmental issues it has exposed. The wildfire, one of Spain's deadliest in decades, claimed at least 13 lives and destroyed thousands of hectares of forests and farmland. The brief evaluates the role of extreme weather and emergency preparedness in worsening the disaster while assessing Spain's response through national/regional firefighting efforts.

Keywords — Southern Spain, Andalusia, Almería, Los Gallardos, Bédar, wildfire, heatwave, climate change, emergency response, land management, disaster resilience

I. OVERVIEW

A. POINTED SUMMARY

- On July 9, 2026, a fast-moving wildfire erupted near Los Gallardos in Spain's Southern province of Almería, spreading through drought stricken plants and extreme heat and strong winds.¹
- The blaze became one of Spain's deadliest wildfires in decades, killing at least 13 people and burning roughly 7,000

hectares, as well as forcing the evacuation of more than 1000 residents.²

- Hundreds of firefighters, helicopters, military personnel, and emergency responders were deployed as Spanish authorities worked to contain the blaze while investigators continued examining its cause.³

B. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

A rapidly spreading wildfire tore through Southern Spain's Andalusia region after igniting near Los Gallardos in Almería province. Fueled by prolonged drought and temperatures nearing 40 degrees Celsius, the fire overwhelmed nearby communities within hours.⁴ Officials estimate that

¹ Reuters. "Twelve Killed, 23 Missing in One of Spain's Deadliest Wildfires." *Reuters*, July 10, 2026.
<https://www.reuters.com/business/environment/wildfires-southern-spain-kill-12-emergency-agency-says-2026-07-10/>.

² Reuters. "Spain Identifies Nine Victims of Deadly Wildfire." *Reuters*, July 13, 2026.

<https://www.reuters.com/business/environment/spain-identifies-six-victims-deadly-wildfire-2026-07-13/>

³ Associated Press. "Wildfire Devastates an Expat Community in Southern Spain, Killing at Least 12 with 23 Missing." *AP News*, July 10, 2026.

<https://apnews.com/article/760ecff1316d56837888de4ab9efa21>

⁴ Niranjana, Ajit. "'The Worst Possible Combination': What Has Caused Spain's Deadly Wildfires?" *The Guardian*, July 10, 2026.
<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2026/jul/10/unprecedented-deadly-wildfire-southern-spain-almeria-analysis>

about 7,000 hectares of land were burned.⁵ Experts have pointed to a combination of increasingly extreme climate conditions and unusually abundant plant life from previous rainy seasons as major factors contributing to the wildfire's intensity.

C. RELEVANCE

The Andalusian wildfire illustrates the growing vulnerability of Mediterranean Europe to increasingly destructive wildfires driven by climate change. Scientists have warned that hotter temperatures and changing precipitation patterns are lengthening wildfire seasons while increasing the likelihood of these fast-moving, high-intensity fires. Beyond the immediate humanitarian toll, the disaster threatens rural communities who depend on regional agriculture and biodiversity for their livelihoods. The wildfire has also renewed debate over Spain's forest management practices and emergency preparedness as policymakers face mounting pressure to strengthen prevention strategies rather than relying primarily on emergency response. As Southern Europe experiences increasingly frequent extreme weather events, Spain's response may serve as an important model for balancing disaster preparedness and environmental protection across the Mediterranean region.

II. HISTORY

A. CURRENT STANCES

In response to the devastating July wildfire, Spanish Prime Minister Pedro Sanchez expressed "immense sadness and desolation"⁶ over the tragedy and mobilizing specialized INFOCA

⁵ Associated Press. "Wildfires Across Europe Have Killed Hundreds Over the Last Decade." *AP News*, July 10, 2026. <https://apnews.com/article/bf4593aa20b4a8d8d6a113f4f8740728>

⁶ Associated Press. "One of Spain's deadliest wildfires has killed at least 12 people, with 23 others missing." *NBC News*, 10 July 2026, <https://www.nbcnews.com/world/spain/one-spains-deadliest-wildfires-kills-least-11-people-rcna385788>. Accessed 13 July 2026.

teams and military emergency units⁷ to execute tactical counter-burns. This disaster builds upon a troubling historical precedent in the Iberian peninsula, most notably the recent 2017 Pedrogao Grande fire and recent seasons that burned over 393,000 hectares⁸. Fire scientists are continuously emphasizing that the current measures are being increasingly overwhelmed by climate change. Europe is currently warming twice as fast as the global average⁹. This heat has dried winter vegetation, making the area that much more prone to wildfires.

B. TRIED POLICY

Historically, Spain has continuously been evolving their wildlife strategy to handle the increasingly severe fire seasons. Following extreme fire seasons, the Spanish government has since pledged to deploy its largest-ever summer wildfire response infrastructure¹⁰. During previous crises, the response has been to do controlled counter-burns, burning away strips of vegetation to starve the advancing fire. However, the key is that current policy discussions are transitioning from reactive measures to

⁷ Associated Press. "One of Spain's deadliest wildfires kills at least 12 people, with 23 others missing." *KPBS*, 10 July 2026, <https://www.kpbs.org/news/international/2026/07/10/one-of-spains-deadliest-wildfires-kills-at-least-12-people-with-23-others-missing>. Accessed 13 July 2026.

⁸ Naishadham, Suman. "Wildfire devastates southern Spain expat community, killing at least 12 with 23 missing." *PBS*, 10 July 2026, <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/wildfire-devastates-southern-spain-expat-community-killing-at-least-12-with-23-missing>. Accessed 13 July 2026.

⁹ John, Alexa St. "Europe is warming twice as fast as the rest of the planet — and it would be impossible without climate change, study says." *Fortune*, 26 June 2026, <https://fortune.com/2026/06/26/europe-heat-wave-record-2026-climate-warming-speed/>. Accessed 13 July 2026.

¹⁰ Cohen, Charles, and Pablo Blazquez Dominguez. "Spain battles one of its deadliest wildfires amid extreme heat." *Euractiv*, 14 July 2026, <https://www.euractiv.com/news/spain-battles-one-of-its-deadliest-wildfires-amid-extreme-heat/>. Accessed 13 July 2026.

preventative ones. This policy reorientation requires upgrading aging electrical infrastructure and moving toward long-term land clearing.

III. POLICY PROBLEM

A. STAKEHOLDERS

The wildfire's impact encompasses multiple levels of government, affected communities, and response organizations. At the government level, key stakeholders include the Spanish national government under Prime Minister Pedro Sánchez, the regional Andalusian government led by President Juanma Moreno, and municipal authorities such as Andalusian President Juanma Moreno, and municipal authorities such as Los Gallardos mayor Francisco Reyes and Antas mayor Pedro Ridao, all of whom have been directly involved in coordinating evacuation orders and emergency responses.¹¹ Emergency responders form a second critical group, including the INFOCA wildfire plan, Spain's Military Emergency Unit (UME), and Civil Protection units, which together deployed hundreds of personnel and aerial firefighting assets to contain the blaze.¹² Affected residents represent a distinct stakeholder group, notably including the large British and Belgian expatriate community concentrated in the mountain hamlets around Los Gallardos and Bedar, many of whom were among the victims and evacuees.¹³ Utility companies are also implicated, as investigators have examined whether a downed

or damaged power line ignited the fire, a claim the electricity provider, Endesa, has disputed. Finally international actors, including the U.S. Embassy in Madrid, foreign governments issuing condolences, and NGOs such as Convoy of Hope and World Central Kitchen, have played supporting roles in monitoring the situation and providing relief.¹⁴

B. RISKS OF INDIFFERENCE

Failing to address the systemic factors behind this wildfire carries significant risks. Most urgently, reports have emerged that Spain did not activate its nationwide ES-Alert cell broadcast system, an EU-mandated tool capable of sending zone-specific evacuation warnings, despite the fire's extraordinarily fast spread of roughly 15 kilometers in two hours.¹⁵ Without addressing this gap, future fast-moving wildfires could produce similarly preventable casualties, particularly among residents unfamiliar with local evacuation routes, as some victims reportedly were.¹⁶ Indifference toward aging electrical infrastructure also carries continued risk, given that a fallen power line is especially capable of igniting the blaze amid dry conditions. More broadly, continued inaction on land management and forest monitoring leaves Andalusia's terrain, blanketed in highly flammable esparto grass, vulnerable to repeat disasters, especially as Europe warms at more than twice the global average rate

¹¹ "Spain Forest Fires (July 2026)," KÜRE Encyclopedia, accessed July 15, 2026, <https://kureansiklopedi.com/en/detay/spain-forest-fires-july-2026-9fdb>.

¹² CNN. "Victims of Spanish Wildfires Killed While Trying to Escape Along River Bed 'Trap.'" July 10, 2026. <https://www.cnn.com/2026/07/10/europe/wildfires-southern-spain-deaths-intl>.

¹³ "Andalusia's Deadliest Wildfire Declared Stabilized; Victims Got No Alert to Flee," Tech Times, July 12, 2026. <https://www.techtimes.com/articles/320253/20260712/andalusia-s-deadliest-wildfire-declared-stabilized-victims-got-no-alert-flee.htm>

¹⁴ "Wildfires in Southern Spain Kill at Least 12," Al Jazeera, July 10, 2026, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2026/7/10/wildfires-in-southern-spain-kill-at-least-12>.

¹⁵ "Andalusia's Deadliest Wildfire Declared Stabilized; Victims Got No Alert to Flee," Tech Times, July 12, 2026, <https://www.techtimes.com/articles/320253/20260712/andalusias-deadliest-wildfire-declared-stabilized-victims-got-no-alert-flee.htm>.

¹⁶ "Victims of Spanish Wildfires Killed While Trying to Escape Along River Bed 'Trap,'" CNN, July 10, 2026, <https://www.cnn.com/2026/07/10/europe/wildfires-southern-spain-deaths-intl>.

and Spain's fire seasons lengthen.¹⁷ Beyond human cost, prolonged inattention threatens regional agriculture, biodiversity, and tourism-dependent local economies. Government inaction also risks eroding public trust in emergency management systems if warning failures are not corrected.

C. NONPARTISAN REASONING

Addressing the Los Gallardos wildfire's causes and consequences is a matter of public safety and disaster preparedness rather than partisan politics. Both the Spanish national government and the Andalusian regional government, representing different political leadership, coordinated closely on the emergency response reflecting a shared, cross-level recognition of the disaster's severity. The scientific evidence linking extreme heat, prolonged drought, and lengthening Mediterranean fire seasons to climate change is well-established by bodies such as the Copernicus Climate Change Service and the IPCC, providing a nonpartisan empirical basis for prevention-focused policy.¹⁸ At the same time, questions about emergency alert systems, infrastructure maintenance, and evacuation protocols are technical and operational concerns applicable regardless of which party governs a given region, making them well-suited to nonpartisan policy solutions focused on institutional capacity and infrastructure maintenance, and evacuation protocols are technical and operational concerns applicable regardless of which party governs a given region, making them well-suited to nonpartisan policy solutions focused on institutional capacity and

infrastructure investment rather than ideological debate.

IV. POLICY OPTIONS

A. Enforcing Stringent Carbon Caps on Corporations

To enact effective preventative measures, strict carbon caps should be placed on corporations, large private firms, and public entities. Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions reporting are mandated under Spain's Royal Decree 214/2025.¹⁹ However, legally-binding caps must be instituted along with increases in financial penalties to €300 per metric ton of CO₂ above the emission limit. More severe infringements, including falsified emissions reports, should be punishable by operational suspension of up to 3 years.

These requirements, though strict, will not only prove effective in preventing wildfires but will mitigate the severity of future disasters.

B. Deploying of Non-Governmental Organization Humanitarian Support

Non-governmental organizations like the Convoy of Hope²⁰ and World Central Kitchen have brought hot meals, shelf-stable food and crucial hygiene parcels to impacted communities. Aid and relief efforts from organizations like these must be expanded to mitigate the effects of the deadly wildfires and provide support to the surrounding communities.

Tapping organizations like Team Rubicon to deploy teams for debris clearance and providing emergency medical care through a newly

¹⁷ "Andalusia's Deadliest Wildfire Declared Stabilized; Victims Got No Alert to Flee," Tech Times, July 12, 2026, <https://www.techtimes.com/articles/320253/20260712/andalusias-deadliest-wildfire-declared-stabilized-victims-got-no-alert-flee.htm>.

¹⁸ "Victims of Spanish Wildfires Killed While Trying to Escape Along River Bed 'Trap,'" CNN, July 10, 2026, <https://www.cnn.com/2026/07/10/europe/wildfires-southern-spain-deaths-intl>.

¹⁹ Omer Amar, 2025. Review of Sustainability, Simplified. Arbor.Eco. 2025. <https://www.arbor.eco/blog/spain-royal-decree-214>.

²⁰ Convoy of Hope. 2025. "Wildfires Ravage Spain: Convoy of Hope Brings Relief to Survivors." Convoy of Hope. August 27, 2025. <https://convoyofhope.org/disaster-relief/wildfires-ravage-spain-convoy-of-hope-brings-relief-to-survivors/>.

established Spanish branch of the International Rescue Committee will be critical in rebuilding the communities hurt by the deadly fire.

C. Allocating Funds towards Forest Management

Investments made by both the national government and regional governments in Spain to incentivize protections and proactive measures for forestry management will prove especially fruitful in wildfire prevention.

Two critical measures, local grazing and forest monitoring, must be prioritized. The first is to use funds to incentivize local farmers and shepherds to graze cattle in strategic zones to aid with weed-clearing, a task critical to preventing overgrown shrubs and bushes from igniting wildfires. The second is the installation of thermal sensors and forest cameras in high-risk areas in order to catch early signs of wildfires. These sensors and cameras will send automatic alerts to fire stations to ensure early action and response.

V. CONCLUSION

The wildfire that ravaged Andalusia in July 2026 serves as a stark reminder of the growing threat posed by climate change, extreme weather, and inadequate disaster preparedness in Southern Europe. With 13 lives lost, 7,000 hectares burned, and entire communities displaced, the disaster exposed critical gaps in emergency response systems, infrastructure resilience, and long-term prevention strategies. While Spain's coordinated firefighting efforts and international aid provided immediate relief, the crisis also highlighted the urgent need for proactive measures, including stricter carbon caps on corporations, expanded NGO humanitarian support, and targeted investments in early warning systems and land management. Addressing these challenges is not just a matter of public safety but a necessity for safeguarding regional agriculture, biodiversity, and local economies against the escalating impacts

of a warming climate. By adopting a nonpartisan, science driven approach, Spain can turn this tragedy into an opportunity to build a more resilient and sustainable future for its communities and ecosystems.

VI. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The Institute for Youth in Policy wishes to acknowledge Sarah Hutchison for editing this policy brief.

VII. REFERENCES

- [1] Associated Press. "One of Spain's deadliest wildfires has killed at least 12 people, with 23 others missing." *NBC News*, 10 July 2026, <https://www.nbcnews.com/world/spain/one-spains-deadliest-wildfires-kills-least-11-people-rcna385788>. Accessed 13 July 2026.
- [2] Associated Press. "One of Spain's deadliest wildfires kills at least 12 people, with 23 others missing." *KPBS*, 10 July 2026, <https://www.kpbs.org/news/international/2026/07/10/one-of-spains-deadliest-wildfires-kills-at-least-12-people-with-23-others-missing>. Accessed 13 July 2026.
- [3] Cohen, Charles, and Pablo Blazquez Dominguez. "Spain battles one of its deadliest wildfires amid extreme heat." *Euractiv*, 14 July 2026, <https://www.euractiv.com/news/spain-battles-one-of-its-deadliest-wildfires-amid-extreme-heat/>. Accessed 13 July 2026.
- [4] Howard, M. (2017, November 18). *Burning forest* [Photograph]. Unsplash. <https://unsplash.com/photos/trees-on-fire-eAKDzK4lo4o>.
- [5] John, Alexa St. "Europe is warming twice as fast as the rest of the planet — and it would be impossible without climate change, study says." *Fortune*, 26 June 2026, <https://fortune.com/2026/06/26/europe-heat-wave->

[record-2026-climate-warming-speed/](#). Accessed 13 July 2026.

- [6] Naishadham, Suman. “Wildfire devastates southern Spain expat community, killing at least 12 with 23 missing.” *PBS*, 10 July 2026, <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/wildfire-devastates-southern-spain-expat-community-killing-at-least-12-with-23-missing>. Accessed 13 July 2026.
- [7] AMAR, OMER. 2025. REVIEW OF SUSTAINABILITY, SIMPLIFIED. *ARBOR.ECO*. 2025. [HTTPS://WWW.ARBOR.ECO/BLOG/SPAIN-ROYAL-DECREE-214](https://www.arbor.eco/blog/spain-royal-decree-214).
- [8] HOPE, CONVOY OF. 2025. “WILDFIRES RAVAGE SPAIN: CONVOY OF HOPE BRINGS RELIEF TO SURVIVORS.” CONVOY OF HOPE. AUGUST 27, 2025. [HTTPS://CONVOYOFHOPE.ORG/DISASTER-RELIEF/WILDFIRES-RAVAGE-SPAIN-CONVOY-OF-HOPE-BRINGS-RELIEF-TO-SURVIVORS/](https://convoyofhope.org/disaster-relief/wildfires-ravage-spain-convoy-of-hope-brings-relief-to-survivors/).
- [9] WCK. 2026. “WCK RESPONDS TO WILDFIRES IN SOUTHERN SPAIN.” WCK. JULY 11, 2026. [HTTPS://WCK.ORG/RELIEF/SOUTHERN-SPAIN-WILDFIRES/](https://wck.org/relief/southern-spain-wildfires/).